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March 30, 2011
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:
With this letter, I am transmitting an ordinance to adjust the Solid Waste Division’s disposal fees for 2012.  This rate proposal was prepared in response to King County Ordinance 16984 Section 101, Solid Waste, P2.  The proviso requires transmittal by March 30 of a proposal for a solid waste rate adjustment that provides resources for essential capital improvements to the transfer system that have been undertaken consistent with the solid waste management and transfer system plan.  The rate proposal I am transmitting with this letter meets that and other requirements of the proviso.  
Under this proposal, the Basic Fee for disposal of municipal solid waste would increase from $95 to $108.00 per ton, effective January 1, 2012.  The impact of the proposed increase on the average residential customer with one-can collection service would be about $0.76 per month.  A comparison to the fees charged by other jurisdictions shows that King County’s fee would remain among the lowest in the region.  

The current rate of $95 per ton was intended for the three-year period of 2008, 2009, and 2010; however, operational efficiencies allowed the Division to defer an increase for an additional year. 
Since the economic downturn in 2007, the solid waste system has experienced an approximate 18 percent decline in tonnage received and an associated decline in revenue.  In response, the 
Division has implemented numerous efficiencies and budget controls, including adjusting operating hours and reducing staffing.  The Division implemented significant cost reductions and efficiencies to enable it to defer a rate increase.  Reductions from appropriation from 2008-2011 totaled $42 million.  Measures include the following:

· Implement landfill best practices by changing trailer unload practice.  This changed practice has reduced trailer maintenance and tire replacement and has reduced material use in operation of the landfill.
· Transfer station hours were adjusted to more closely match customer demand, reducing labor costs.
· Recycling programs were evaluated and those which duplicated private initiatives or had achieved their goals, such as Northwest Yard Days, were eliminated.
The Division’s objective is to keep fees as low as reasonable, while covering the costs of effectively managing the system and providing service to the residents and businesses of King County.  This rate proposal supports the County’s strategic plan goals of Environmental Sustainability, Economic Growth and Built Environment, Service Excellence, and Financial Stewardship. 
I am taking the unusual step of transmitting a one-year rate to allow time for the cities and the County to work in partnership on long-term agreements that will keep fee increases to a minimum while allowing for essential improvements to the solid waste transfer system.  Cities and the County are working collaboratively on potential changes to the ILAs, including a possible extension of existing ILAs or new ILAs with longer terms.  Longer-term ILAs would provide on-going revenue to back longer-term bonds, which would have less impact on rates in future years.  We expect to conclude discussions later this year, in time to incorporate any changes to ILAs that would affect the rate into a multi-year rate study to be transmitted to the County Council next year.
Both of the Division’s advisory committees – the Solid Waste Advisory Committee (SWAC) and the Metropolitan Solid Waste Management Advisory Committee (MSWMAC) – have reviewed the rate proposal.  On March 18, the SWAC passed a motion to support the current rate setting process and the proposed rate of $108.00 per ton for the one-year term, provided sufficient time is allowed for notice to ratepayers.
The attached proposal provides background and a detailed breakdown of the rate calculation.  If you would like more information or have questions about this proposal, please contact Kevin Kiernan, Division Director of the Solid Waste Division of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206-296-4385 or kevin.kiernan@kingcounty.gov.  In accordance with 
our agreements with cities, I am also forwarding copies of this proposal to members of the Regional Policy Committee.  Pursuant to the Interlocal Agreements, the Regional Policy Committee, acting as the Solid Waste Interlocal Forum shall “review and comment on rate proposals”.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive 
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